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ACADEMIC SENATE 

MINUTES
MEETING 7

January 26, 2012 2:00-4:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150

1. CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order at 2:03pm.
2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA

The agenda was approved by unanimous consent. 

3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES


3.1 Academic Senate Minutes of December 8, 2011.

The December 8, 2011 meeting minutes were approved without change by unanimous consent.  

4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee

4.1.1 Announcements 

Chair Vollendorf welcomed Senator Della Roca, who is a new senator this semester.

Chair Vollendorf also announced Doris Nelson’s last Academic Senate meeting. Senator Nelson is retiring from her services at the Academic Senate meetings and was acknowledged for her years of service and participation. 

Chair Vollendorf announced the new staff: Aracely Montes and Tammy Sung.

Chair Vollendorf thanked President F. King Alexander and Provost Donald Para for their support for the Academic Senate Reception February 16, 2012 from 2-4 p.m. and invited all senators to attend.
4.2 Nominating Committee: Report from the Chair

Senator Sciortino moved the following slate of nominees for Vice Provost Lindsay’s Administrative Review Committee: David Horne, CBA; Brian Lam, CHHS; Hugh O’Gorman COTA; Hiromi Masunaga, CED.  

Chair Vollendorf thanked those serving in the nominating committee. 

4.3 Councils

4.3.1 Status of Policies before the Senate: Consent Calendar: 

4.3.1.1 Discontinuance: Radiation Therapy Option in B.S. in Health Science Program (AS-859/11/CEPC/URC) – SECOND READING

The item received its second reading and was approved. 

5. REPORT OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES: None

6. SPECIAL ORDERS: 

6.1 Report of President Alexander (TIME CERTAIN: 2:05-2:15 p.m.)

President Alexander announced that tomorrow Lot 18 and surrounding areas will be closed due to updates and repairs. 

In regards to the State of California, President Alexander brought a chart (newest release since Tuesday by The Chronicle- since 1965) that demonstrates the California tax effort for fiscal capacity based on per capita income to support higher education. Fiscal support for higher education is at its lowest since 1962 yet there were 1/3 of students in 1962 compared to the number of students today.

State senators will be notified of these statistics so they get some perspective on the level of low support rates toward higher education. President Alexander feels state senators should be held accountable. California’s fiscal support for higher education falls below Kentucky, Louisiana, Alabama, New Mexico, South Carolina and West Virginia. State legislators are working on a tax referendum to protect CSU from getting more budget cuts. 

President Alexander spoke about the mention of higher education in the State of the Union address and added that he believes that student loan interest levels must be kept at lowest percent possible especially in this bad economy. In regards to immigrant students, he does not believe immigrant students should be educated and then forced to return to their home countries. Other countries have become our competition because immigrant students take the skills they have acquired from the United States and utilize them in their home countries. He believes it is better for them to stay in this country so we benefit from their skills. He supported his argument by stating that Silicon Valley built by one third of people from another country. President Alexander addressed Dean Grenot-Scheyer in regards to ESCA (Education and Secondary Education Act) of 1965 act includes Title 1: 80% schools In Long Beach are Title 1 schools.

President Alexander addressed recent changes with Cal Grants. Cal Grant B’s GPA requirement raised from 2.0-2.75. Cal Grant A raised to 3.235. He believes these changes will hit us hard because it affects the funding of the students to pay for their education in our school system. However, private and public institution students will now get the same amount in awards.
Senator Colburn asked why our four-year graduation rates are so low. President Alexander believes the rates are about (40%). Low-income students take longest to finish school and there are many factors that contribute to this issue. He then stated that we currently have a graduation initiative to help students graduate in four years and when this improves, the five and six year graduation rates will improve as well.

6.2 Report of the CFA (TIME CERTAIN: 2:15-2:20 p.m.)

CFA Representative Teri Yamada acknowledged President Alexander’s efforts to support the policy changes that are benefiting higher education at the state and national levels. CFA has declared impasse over the contract. She is not allowed legally to discuss mediation. 

Some upcoming CFA events are: “Summit on the Future of the CSU: Problems and Solutions” taking place on March 7, 5-7pm in the Anatol Center.  Gary Rhoades will speak, as will President Alexander. Finally, 
Teri Yamada hopes CSULB will adopt the Bureau for Private Postsecondary Education and help them get caught up on their accreditation visits. 
7. OLD BUSINESS

7.1 General Education Policy 08-00 Revisions (AS-830-10/CEPC) – SECOND READING (TIME CERTAIN: 2:40 p.m.)

Chair Vollendorf pointed out a document numbering error in Category F and assured the Senate that the policy would be fully proofed and corrected for such minor errors once it passed.
Chair Vollendorf drew the Senate’s attention to section 7.5 on University 100, which should not be in the policy because it does not refer to GE. Motion to discuss: Senator O’Connor moved to strike section 7.5. 

AVP, Mahoney agrees that it should not be a part of General Education because University 100 offers the same tools for every student whereas the departments are now offering their own student preparedness programs. 
Motion to strike was seconded. Motion was approved unanimously. 
Discussion then was re-started at the stopping point from prior meeting. The first amendment appeared in section 8.2.4. Senator Freesemann spoke in regards to this amendment. He stated that this is a new type of Capstone that integrates the major into general education. Three outcomes related to general education are communication, critical thinking one additional learning outcome selected by the department. This change provides an opportunity to integrate skills in general education. 

Senator Fradella noted that no vote was needed as there was no amendment from the floor. 
Section 4.3 was discussed in terms of the impact on student units. Senator Freesemann explained that the integrative learning Capstone and the writing intensive Capstone will to allow flexibility for those additional three units so it was changed from 38 to 35 units. The language will be clarified as well to specifically indicate what belongs to the department. In other words, there is a lower requirement of the major and higher requirement for the general education. This will be part of policy unless there is an amendment or change in the policy.
Senator Fisher sought clarification as to whether a course could be approved to satisfy requirements in the integrative capstone category and also in one or more other categories.  Senator Freesemann answered yes, that while a student may not use one course to satisfy more than one requirement, some GE courses could be used in satisfying one requirement or another if approved in more than one category.
Senator Behl asked a question regarding the wording on 8.2.4.1 “Engineers that Capstone in a transformative experience” is rather vague and can create confusion. Senator O’Connor moved to strike the sentence. Senator Behl seconded. The sentence was struck with unanimous approval.

Next section 8.2.5: Senator Freesemann requested an amendment to include writing intensive Capstone. The amendment was seconded.  

Senator Freesemann elaborated that the main goal is to allow for improvement in the writing skills and increase the general education experience. He then recognized Associate Dean Wiley, CLA spoke in the last meeting. Associate Dean Wiley then stated that there is currently no real quality control for writing instruction therefore it is important that students are required to receive one writing intensive course in the upper division level focused to provide good educational outcomes. 
Senator Colburn motioned to amend the number of students from 35 to 30. The motion was seconded by Senator Behl and discussed. Senator Jacques wondered if this already was discussed. Chair Vollendorf clarified that the number of writing words had been discussed, not enrollment caps.

Senator Vollendorf addressed AVP Mahoney and Provost Para and asked if they had a comment on budgetary implication. AVP Mahoney stated that Dr. David Dowell indicated that it is $250,000 per semester for one class with all Capstones. There is a budgetary implication but the university is comfortable with one Capstone capped at 35 students. 

Senator Fisher stated that we should try to give students more writing experience however we should also take facilities into account. Teachers tend to let students in over the cap therefore it is important to implement the restrictions. 

Senator Behl spoke in support of the amendment. 

Senator Fradella clarified with Senator Freesemann that this is not presently a required Capstone based on the policy. Current Policy states that all students must take 3 upper division Capstone classes and all three of the classes must have a significant writing component with a minimum of five thousand words. Senate has now voted to reduce the requirement from five thousand words to twenty five hundred words (about eight double spaced pages double-spaced with New Times Roman font). He does not feel that 8-10 pages is not that much and that this reduction in requirement is an abdication of responsibility when we are not asking them to write that much. He said he feels we need to strike a balance. This writing intensive class must be required or that the requirement of five thousand words is met with meaningful feedback.  Senator Fradella asked the body to consider two things: 1: maximize the amount of students so that they receive meaningful feedback or 2. Every student should take at least one writing intensive course. He clarified that he did not want to make an amendment. 


Senator Klink agreed with Senator Fradella and stated that we are dealing more and more with English language learners. When class number increases, other needs are present in addition to  simply writing. If class gets too large, hard to meet all needs. 

Senator Kearney believes we need to make sure we have the financial resources for this change. 

Senator Miles agreed but suggested that perhaps the language should change to “shall have no more than thirty five,” rather than “should have no more than thirty students.” 

Senator Fenton agreed with Senator Fradella. However, she addressed another issue if these classes are small we may be creating a bottle-neck situation that if we are limit the class size, the students may not be offered enough courses and still graduate on time.
AVP Mahoney stated that in the previous meeting that the maximum will be thirty-five person maximum and looked at the resource to make sure this was possible for the writing intensive class. The numbers were calculated with the assumption that all students will take one course.
Senator Fenton asked if every graduating senior will be expected to take this course. The answer is no.
Senator Miles indicated that this class is offered but not required.
The question was called on limiting class size to 30.

Results: 

Yes: 28 

No: 32. 

Motion did not carry. Delete 30 and maintain 35. 

Senator Miles moved that with regard to the maximum enrollment of 35, “should” be changed to “shall.” The motion was seconded.

Senator Finney asked whether this can this be enforced.  Mark Wiley answered that the enforcement will come from GWAR committee while monitoring the quality of the classes.  Senator Miles noted that it would both those scheduling and those teaching the courses would share responsibility for ensuring that the courses don’t go beyond enrollment caps.
Vote: “Should to Shall” 
Yes: 49 
No: 11

Senator Fradella proposed Assign 8.2.5.1 so that the first sub area will say “all students must fulfill…(line 571). This was seconded. Senator Fradella stated that he feels that upper-division should have at least one attempt at better writing.
Senator Hamano agreed that writing is not the only way to get quality education. One way to improve writing is by infusing it every step of the way as they have done in his department.
Senator O’Connor asked AVP Mahoney if this impact transfer students. Senator Mahoney said, no because they still have to take three Capstones.
Senator Bill asked how many writing classes students are required to take. The answer is one (ENGL100).

Senator Colburn stated he supports the proposal but wants to address it due to two concerns:  1. Offering these classes may make if difficult to find faculty to teach them and students may not be able to get in to a class. 2. He is concerned that the instructors will not have the adequate skills to provide the appropriate education for these students.

Senator Olson stated that adding one course does not always make students better writers. University as a whole must be committed to improve writing. 

Senator Finney was supportive but states that writing is more of a process and the university should set standards rather than simply relying on instructors to provide a good quality of writing instruction.

AVP Mahoney stated that another amendment in coming up regarding quality. They are implementing general education assessment in departments so they can be reviewed for their quality of education. The program review process will help with this GE assessment as well. 
The question was called on whether to require the writing intensive Capstone. 
Yes: 49 
No: 11
Writing intensive Capstone is now a requirement.
Senator Fradella moved to clarify the language regarding the writing intensive Capstone. His motion was seconded by Senator O’Connor. The motion vote was:
Yes: 56

No: 2

The amendment carried.

Senator Freesemann made an amendment to change 5 year review to 7 year review as per the new integration of assessment into program review in section 13. Senator O’Connor seconded the motion. 

The motion was passed by unanimous consent.

Before the vote was taken, Senator Colburn asked if we might be able to look at the whole thing again before voting? Numerous people in the body stated they wanted to vote now. AVP Mahoney stated that the policy will take effect in fall 2013

Vote on the General Education Policy: 

Yes: 51

No: 5

The General Education Policy Passed. 

8. NEW BUSINESS


8.1 M.S. in Geographic Information Science (AS-849-11/CEPC/URC) – FIRST READING (TIME CERTAIN: 2:30 p.m.)

Professor S. Wechsler, Geography spoke about the Masters in Science in Geographic Information Science. It is a 30 unit, self-supporting M.S. involving CCPE, CLA, and CNSM.

Program offers professional skills and enhanced analytical training for Geographical special techniques in collaboration with CNSM.  In response to questions from the floor, Dr. Wechsler stated that the tuition is paid through CCPE and that graduates will be employed in the public and private sector, such as planning for the state, in a private consulting firm, etc. They have an advisory board comprised of people that work in the field and who have advised them as to what is important in this field. 
President Alexander and VP Lindsay spoke in favor of the program, as did Senator Fradella.

Senator O’Connor moved to approve the item. The motion was seconded by Senator Fisher. 
Chair Vollendorf stated that this item will have a second reading at the next Senate meeting.
8.2 Revised Charge of the International Education Committee (AS-868-11/CEPC) – FIRST READING

The body arrived at this item at 2:40 p.m. and the clock was frozen for 5 minutes to allow the discussion to occur. 

Motion to approve the item was made by Senator O’Connor and seconded by Senator Hamano.

Senator Marcus, Chair of the International Education Committee (IEC) spoke to the proposed revisions:
Mission changes are considered so they align with the intent of Senate policy. A change in membership committee participation was considered to minimize the amount of participants in IEC. Changes were unanimously agreed upon except for two issues that were deeply controversial and received split votes:

1. Whether ex-officio members should be voting or non-voting members.
2. Should there be faculty representation from CCPE.
In committee, the vote was 10/9 therefore moved forward despite the controversy.
Senator Brazier stated that the CEPC only made editorial changes and had a split vote on the same two issues. They will take these topics in the next meeting to decide which way to go in those two issues.  

Senator Hamano asked for a clarification on the membership, which was provided by Senator Marcus.

9. ADJOURNMENT: the meeting adjourned at 3:55 p.m.










